
CARLTON cum WILLINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
10 MAY 2011 

St PETER’S CHURCH 
 

Present: Stephen Roberts (Chairman), Michael Mann, Caroline Revitt,    
Hedley Francis, Malcolm Stennett , Richard Barrett SCDC, John Batchelor CC  
Edith Osborn as Clerk.  
A number of members of the public. 
Apologies: John Coppen, Elaine Read 

 
The Chairman welcomed parishioners to the meeting. 

 
 

1 Parish Council Report to the Parish 
The Chairman began by thanking Malcolm Stennett on behalf of the Parish Council for his thorough 
and conscientious work as Chairman over the last few years. 
The Chairman then advised the Meeting that he had served as a policeman until he retired, had then 
joined the council and after one year he had taken over as Chairman. His aim had always been to serve 
the community. He had attended a councillor training course since joining the council. He considered 
that his job was to raise issues which could be diverse, but local and pertinent to the community, to 
authorise spending money from the precept for grass cutting, salt bins and maintenance of the War 
Memorial and review planning applications of which there had been four last year. 
The Parish Clerk’s job is to carry out administrative duties and prepare accounts and is paid by the 
council. The council is required to work in a lawful manner in accordance with standing orders and 
ensure that the accounts are audited. 
The Chairman noted that there was the potential withdrawel of bus services as a result of cutbacks and 
he was keen to know of persons who would be affected as he would support the continuation of a public 
bus service. 
He noted that South Cambridgeshire is one of the most desirable places to live. He had reviewed the 
Cambridge Constabulary website and there had been no crimes in the previous week. If any 
parishioners notice anything suspicious in the village, he urged that they should contact the Linton 
Neighbourhood team based at Sawston. 
The Chairman noted that any move to increase the speed of broadband would be helpful. 
 

2 Footpaths, Bridleway and Trees 
Caroline Revitt advised that she had walked all the pathways from Six Mile Bottom to Carlton Green 
over the past two years. It is great walking if the pathways are kept low but the signage was poor. This 
year with Stephen Robert’s help she had walked the pathways again and erected signs. 
The byway down to the ford was much improved since the road planings had been laid and more people 
were using it. However, no oxslips had grown back on the sides of the byway. 
The Parish Council belongs to the P3 Partnership together with a number of other parishes. The Council 
had received a small amount of money during the year to be used on Peter Coppen’s land and there was 
still more money available. P3 were keen to provide direction signage. She had placed an article in 
Village Voice relating to footpaths but had received no feedback. 
In her role as Tree Warden she asked that she be informed of any trees or hedgerows within the village 
envelope which required tree preservation orders. She confirmed that 6 oaks and 4 willows had been 
planted on the byway during the year. 
It was noted that the hedgerows at Lophams bend and from Cromwell Cottage to Providence House 
required cutting back. 
 

3 Wadlow Wind Farm update 
Councillor Batchelor reported that the planning application for 13 large wind turbines between West 
Wratting and Six Mile Bottom had been won on appeal. By the end of May the developer will have 
started on site. It will be a 17 month operation to complete October/November 2012. 
Two committees representing the interests of the local communities had been set up: the first committee 
chaired by Councillor Batchelor represents parishes and their views, and the second committee was set 
up to deal with community funds of approximately £40k which the developers were offering. If any 
person/group has a project which they need funds for they can apply to the committee. Only parishes 
within 5 km of the site can benefit from this fund. This fund is to be managed by Cambridge 
Community Foundation which will recommend how the funds will flow. Councillor Batchelor advised 
that there is some difficulty in buying the turbines as they come from China and are on a long lead time. 



Each turbine will be 150-175m high and they will be erected on the site behind the Camgrain site. He 
noted that 5km from the site reaches as far as the edge of Willingham Green. 
 
 

4 Vehicle Volumes and Speeds in the Parish, and the County Transport Plan 
The Chairman referred to the heavy commercial vehicles using the roads through the village. 
He had recently attended a meeting on the subject of managing HCVs which had attracted an interested 
audience. The result of the meeting was that due to financial constraints, any support which the County 
Council could give would be restricted by their funding and therefore the Parish Councils would need to 
help themselves. It was discussed whether the number of HCVs was an actual problem or a perceived 
problem if perceived under normal parameters. The Cambridgeshire HCV Exposure Index had been 
created to assess the sensitivity of villages to HCV intrusion based on 6 parameters leading to a final 
score which showed the level of the problem. The parameters affecting the index were set as follows:  
road width, distance of buildings from the highways, footpaths for pedestrian use, disabled use. Other 
factors such as the age of buildings would affect the exposure index and steps needed to be taken to 
resolve the problem. The Chairman felt that Carlton’s problems would not score highly on the Exposure 
Index. 
It was noted that the grain lorries from Weston Woods damage the verges in the village and also the 
verges between Carlton and Carlton Green. Tractors were also at fault and thus driver behaviour needs 
to be altered. Mr Dean, a parishioner from Carlton Green, suggested that speed was the cause of the 
problems. 
Councillor Batchelor stated that now that the Localism Bill was being introduced, parish councils can 
ask and get speed reductions but the councils would need to pay for it. 
It was suggested that the Clerk enquire how much it would cost to erect a speed sign in the village. 
Malcolm Stennett suggested using speedwatch. 
By the next meeting it would be useful to have feedback on individual cases. 
Malcolm Stennett had contacted the planning officers at SCDC to enquire about the S106 agreement 
required by the Weston Woods planning application. The agreement states that Weston Woods’ owners 
should use their best endeavours to use the roads highlighted on the plan which does not include Church 
Road and Brinkley Road. Therefore there should be no grain lorries coming through the village. Weston 
Woods’s owners are required to keep a record of HGVs leaving the site and the route followed. It was 
noted that the number of movements in a calendar year should not exceed 2,036. Councillor Batchelor 
advised that the Highways department was pursuing SCDC about this. Malcolm Stennett suggested that 
the Clerk write to SCDC to find out if any inspection had been made which she agreed to do. 
 

5 Councillors’Reports on Broader District and County Matters 
Councillor Barrett reported on the following:- 
Finance – He confirmed that the Government had provided SCDC with a poor financial settlement, 
council tax had been capped. 
No new vacancies at the council were offered but filled by other existing staff. £1m had been taken 
from reserves to balance the books. 
Housing – social housing had been affected, waiting lists had increased, there was very little new land 
to build social housing on. 53% of SCDC’s rental income is transferred to the Government and 
therefore SCDC has less to spend on repairs to its housing stock of 5.5k properties. The Government 
have a new idea to loan SCDC £200m of debt which they can repay over 20 years. 
Planning  - Over the last 6 months the task and finish group have been examining the planning services 
department to identify improvements. They looked at two sections;  conservation and planning . There 
have been problems with the Planning department’s IT system. 
Communications – Parish councillors can meet with cabinet members four times per year 
Mobile warden scheme – does not apply to Carlton. 
 
Councillor Batchelor reported as follows;- 

 
The year at the County Council has been all about budget cuts and project management difficulties. 
With the funding squeeze being applied by the Government the County has had to make difficult 
decisions about how their budget would be affected. They have chosen to reduce their budget by £165 
million over five years, equating to about 35% of the current disposable budget. The cuts will start 
biting in the coming year with 450 staff posts going. The headline issues are chopping all subsidies 
buses, reducing roads maintenance further and putting local libraries under threat. But the big change 
will be in the way services are to be delivered. With such large cuts this means that the County will 
move away from delivering its own service to being a commissioner of services from others. The cuts 
are larger than they could be as the administration is basing its forecasts on the assumption that there is 
no increase in council tax for the next five years. Given the choice of losing valued services or paying a 
little more tax I wonder what decision the tax payers would make? 

 



The other big issue of the last few years is the Guided Bus. It should have been up and running way 
back in the early part of 2009, but it is only in the last couple of weeks that the bus way has been 
handed over to the County by the builder. The last bits of work are being done now and, hopefully, the 
route should be open soon. But that is not the end of the story. The project is running about £80 million 
over budget, the builder is refusing to accept responsibility so it seem inevitable that more money will 
have to be spent pursuing the matter through the court. We have not heard the last of this one. 

 
This week sees a new leader and a new cabinet taking over the administration at the County Council. 
The new leader is Nick Clark, the County Councillor for Fulbourn. This should be an opportunity to 
review some of the cuts and look at different policy options. I hope he does just that, but I doubt that it 
will happen. 
 
 

6 Questions 
A question was raised about sewerage in Carlton Green since Anglian Water had installed the pipework 
in Carlton some two years ago. It was decided that the Parish Council would write to Anglian Water to 
request an update on the position of that part of the Parish. 
A question was asked about the village website and if there was much traffic. Hedley Francis advised 
that the Parish Council minutes are uploaded to the website and that he is working on the design to 
allow other articles to be uploaded. 
 

7 Conclusion 
The Chairman thanked everyone for taking part in the discussions. 
 
 
 
 
 
The meeting closed at 9.50pm with refreshment being made available to all attending. 
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